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BOB SCHIEFFER, host: 
 
Today on FACE THE NATION:  Iraq.  Is it civil war?  And what about that deal 
to let an Arab government company operate key US ports?  Leaders on all sides 
have condemned the violence in Iraq, but can they control it?  At least 40 
more Iraqis were killed yesterday, and the killing goes on today.  What does 
the administration define as civil war?  We'll ask National Security Adviser 
Stephen Hadley.  And should an Arab company manage US ports?  The question has 
caused an uproar, and we'll talk about it with Republican Senator Lindsey 
Graham of South Carolina and Democrat Chuck Schumer of New York who is 
introducing legislation to stop it.  Tom Friedman, a foreign affairs columnist 
of The New York Times, will join in the questions.  And I'll have a final word 
on e-mail.  Are we too much in touch for our own good?  But first, Iraq and 
civil war on FACE THE NATION. 
 
Announcer:  FACE THE NATION with CBS News Chief Washington correspondent Bob 
Schieffer.  And now from CBS News in Washington, Bob Schieffer. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  And good morning again.  With us now in the studio, the National 
Security Adviser Stephen Hadley. 
 
Mr. Hadley, thank you for joining us. 
 
Tom Friedman, of course, is here from The New York Times. 
 
Let's just start with Iraq.  Give me your definition of where Iraq is right 
now.  Is it in a civil war? 
 
Mr. STEPHEN J. HADLEY (White House National Security Advisor):  Iraq is at a 
point where there's obviously been a real tragedy over this last week:  the 
attack on the golden mosque.  It has caused tension.  It is a time of testing 
for Iraqis.  There has been violence.  Thankfully, the violence seems to be 
diminishing, but what is really interesting is the response of the various 
communities in Iraq.  You've seen statements from all of them condemning the 
violence, blaming the terrorists for this effort to provoke civil war and 
indicating their resolve that there needs to be calm, no resort to violence 
and movement forward towards a unified government which really is what Iraq 
needs if it's going to move forward and bring all the communities together in 
making some of the tough decisions that this new government is going to have 
to make. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  But I can't recall a time when things were worse.  How would you 
characterize it? 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  Well, there've been difficult times.  I mean, one forgets the 
time when in probably a year and a half ago when we were dealing with a 
situation in Fallujah, dealing with largely Sunni extremists.  We were dealing 
with the Sadrists in terms of Najaf.  So there has been times of testing.  The 
strategy, of course, of Zarqawi is to provoke exactly the kind of sectarian 
tensions that might make the situation more difficult to manage by the attacks 
that Zarqawi has done as Shia. 



 Face the Nation (CBS News) - Sunday, February 26, 2006 2 
 

 

 BURRELLE'S INFORMATION SERVICES / (202)419-1859 / (800)456-2877 

 
So this is a society that has been tested for a while.  The interesting point 
here is what conclusions the communities draw from this difficult week. 
They've stared into the abyss a bit.  And I think they've all concluded that 
further violence, further tension between the communities is not in their 
interest.  And our hope and our ambassador spoke about this this week that in 
this tragedy there actually is an opportunity where all the communities will 
decide that really it is in their mutual interest to avoid the violence, pull 
together and construct the kind of unity government that can move this country 
forward. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  So you're saying they stared into the abyss.  Are you saying this 
may be in some way bring them together? 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  That is the hope.  Having seen--having been tested in this way, 
having seen what the terrorists are doing and trying to provoke the 
communities.  What was interesting is all the statements from all the leaders 
was that this tactic would not succeed, that the communities were going to 
stay together and work together and to try and avoid violence and build a 
unity government. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Well, do you think they can actually control this violence, even 
though they've all decided this is not a good idea?  I mean, I think 
everybody, in retrospect, realizes that World War I wasn't a good idea, but 
somehow, the two sides stumbled into it.  Can they control it? 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  There are two things.  One, part of it, is we've always said you 
cannot win the war in Iraq simply by military actions alone.  There has to be 
a political agenda, there has to be the country coming together and committing 
to a unified future together.  That is the process we hope will be accelerated 
by this.  That is the hope out of this tragedy.  And secondly, the other 
dimension, of course, is the training of security forces, their stepping 
forward and taking the lead and dealing with the terrorists.  And the hope is 
those things together will, over time, make progress against the terrorist 
attacks that we've seen in that country. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Tom: 
 
Mr. THOMAS L. FRIEDMAN (Columnist, New York Times):  Mr. Hadley, there've 
been a lot of reports that a lot of killing that was done this week was 
actually done by Shiite death squads coming out of the Ministry of Interior. 
Are there Shiite death squads in the Ministry of Interior of the Iraqi 
government? 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  There have been allegations about this and there's been some 
evidence of it, and it's troubling.  It's one of the reasons why General Casey 
has said that one of his real objectives this year is the training of Iraqi 
police.  It has had less attention than the training of the Iraqi Army.  This 
clearly is a priority for 2006.  What does that mean?  It means going through 
and vetting and making sure those in the police do not have ties with militia 
and that we're building an institution that is going to be loyal to the 
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central government.  There's clearly work to do, and that's why he has said 
very publicly that 2006 is going to be a priority for training of the Iraqi 
police. 
 
Mr. FRIEDMAN:  Iran's president said after the bombing that America was 
responsible for this, America and Israel.  To what extent do you see Iranian 
fingerprints involved in stoking the flames of sectarian violence in Iraq 
today? 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  Well, it was interesting that the statements you heard out of 
President Ahmadinejad, the statements you heard out of Iran, the statements 
you heard out of Mr. Nasrallah, who heads Hezbollah, all had the same theme 
about this was somehow the responsibility of the coalition.  We, of course, 
reject that.  What's interesting is that the Iraqi leaders are not saying. 
they were very clear in a meeting--after a meeting that they held last night, 
all the communities meeting together, senior officials from all of them, they 
came out and said very clearly the enemy in Iraq are the terrorists, and they 
hold the terrorists responsible for this kind of violence. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Let me just ask you this.  Do you think that this situation is 
going to force us to put on hold our plans to draw down the American military 
presence in Iraq? 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  What our plans are, of course, is to train Iraqi security forces 
so that they can do more and so that they can step forward.  And what we've 
seen is that, in response to events like this, the interest in serving in the 
Iraqi military has actually gone up rather than down.  So the lynch pin of the 
strategy going forward is the continued training of Iraqi security forces and 
their taking more responsibility for security.  I don't see why this should 
derail that process.  And of course, that is the key; as the president said, 
`As they step up, we can step down.' 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Well, I... 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  So I think the answer is we'll have to see.  We'll have to see. 
But the underlying dynamic that drives the security situation, the training of 
their forces and the forces stepping forward, you can see how this event 
actually might incentivize the Iraqis to want to do more than rather than the 
other. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Well, I suppose we can hope, but I must remind you, Mr. Hadley, 
that the Pentagon put out a report this week, and it turns out that not one, 
not one Iraqi battalion--and that's--what?--a couple hundred people--is 
capable of fighting the insurgents with no American help.  Now, that judgment 
comes from our Pentagon. 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  Sure. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  And back in September, we at least had one that could do it, we 
seem to be going backward on the training.  I don't understand.  You know, the 
US Marines--my friend Mark Shields, who is an ex-Marine, pointed out on "The 
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Lehrer NewsHour" the other night, he pointed out that the US Marines can take 
people from all over this country, from all walks of life, and turn them into 
Marines in 16 weeks.  Why can't the Iraqis get these people trained up? 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  Well, the Iraqis can train the soldiers to be in the units.  But 
of course, the ability of the unit to work and fight alone without any support 
is a function of a lot more than just the young men and women in the ranks. 
It is a question of transportation... 
 
SCHIEFFER:  But we seem to be going backwards. 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  Actually, we're not going backwards, and one of the things that 
the Defense Department has said is that statistics is not the one that you use 
to measure progress.  What they look at is the number of Iraqi units that are 
able to work alongside our forces in dealing with the terrorists.  That number 
is consistently going up.  They look at the number of Iraqi units that are 
able to take the lead in operations against the terrorists.  That number is 
going up.  And they look at Iraqi units that are taking responsibility for 
their battle space.  Those are the things our military looks at in gauging the 
progress, and those numbers are consistently moving up. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Tom, let's talk about ports and this whole deal. 
 
Mr. FRIEDMAN:  There's reports this morning that there's going to be a 
face-saving solution to this, the Dubai-owned company is going to ask for a 
delay in this while the whole question of port security is reviewed.  Where do 
we stand on all of this? 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  Well, the president's very clear as to where he stands.  He 
thinks there's been a good process, he thinks that the--there are not 
outstanding national security concerns that need to be addressed, and that 
this deal needs to go forward.  This is a country--company that we know, it 
has been very active in port security in the many ports overseas that they 
operate, and this is a country that whatever may have been said about 
pre-9/11, post-9/11 has been a very good ally.  So the president thinks he 
knows where this comes out.  It is clear, however, we need an opportunity, we 
need some time and an opportunity to get greater understanding in the Congress 
of the details of this.  The president's confident if we do that, the Congress 
will come to the conclusion he did.  The companies are working with the 
Congress now to try to identify a mechanism to do that.  We would support that 
because we think we need the time and opportunity, so long as the president's 
red line is respected that we don't have a vote--a peremptory vote blocking 
the transaction. 
 
Mr. FRIEDMAN:  Anyone who's looked at this issue, though, knows this whole 
security issue is bogus.  Why doesn't the president simply say to Bill Frist, 
`Why are you playing politics with this?  You know it is utterly bogus.' 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  Well, the--there are questions that have been raised, and, 
obviously, it is important for the administration and the companies to go 
forward and answer those questions.  That's a fair thing to request, and 
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that's something that we've been doing this week.  There've been a number of 
hearings, our folks have been up on the Hill, and we think that when Congress 
has a chance to look at this... 
 
Mr. FRIEDMAN:  Why are Republicans fighting this? 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Let me just ask this question:  If the Congress does step in and 
block this with legislation, will the president still veto that legislation, 
Mr. Hadley? 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  That's what--that's what he has said. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  That's what he has said. 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  That's what he has said.  So what we need is something that does 
not go to that point, that buys some time.  Tom, we agree with you completely, 
the security considerations here have been well-addressed, there isn't a 
security risk.  This needs to be made clear to the Congress and to the 
American people. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  All right. 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  We need a little time to do that. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  We have to stop right there.  Mr. Hadley, thank you very much for 
joining us this morning. 
 
Mr. HADLEY:  Thanks.  Thank you. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  We'll be back and talk about this some more with two key members 
of the US Senate in a minute. 
 
(Announcements) 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Well, joining us now from Clemson, South Carolina, Republican 
Senator Lindsey Graham; with us from New York Democratic Senator Chuck 
Schumer. 
 
And, gentlemen, we have to start where we left off with Stephen Hadley, who 
repeated that the president does not believe there are any outstanding 
security concerns in this deal that's been worked out for this 
government-owned company in Dubai to take over operations of six US ports. 
And I would also note that my friend, Tom Friedman, seems to agree with the 
president on this. 
 
What about that, Senator Graham? 
 
Senator LINDSEY GRAHAM (Republican, South Carolina):  Well, I respectfully 
disagree with Tom.  I don't think I have enough information to reach that 
conclusion.  I can tell you this:  that the process to approve this deal is 
headed by the Department of Treasury, and in September 2005, the GOO--GAO 
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study said, "The Department of Treasury, as chair of the Committee on Foreign 
Investment in the United States, narrowly defines what constitutes a threat to 
national security.  The committee's reluctance to initiate the 45-day 
investigation due in part to concerns about negative effects on US open 
investment policy limits the time available for member agencies to analyze 
security concerns." 
 
This was in September.  They're rushing through this.  We need a 45-day 
investigation.  That's what the GAO said in September about the process.  I 
think we need further investigations, and it's--Tom's comment about the 
terminal operator and whether or not they play into security, here's what the 
New York/New Jersey Ports Authority has told me.  "Marine terminal operators 
schedule the traffic in and out of the terminals.  They're responsible for the 
handling, the loading, unloading of the vessel cargo.  The marine terminal 
operators are responsible for the perimeters, security of their leasehold. 
They hire their security guards, they purchase the technology, access guards' 
cameras that will protect the terminal property." 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Uh-huh. 
 
Sen. GRAHAM:  "To make a statement that the terminals do not play a 
role--terminal operators do not play a role in security checks and balances at 
the terminal is way off-base." 
 
SCHIEFFER:  All right. 
 
Sen. GRAHAM:  If the terminal operator is infiltrated by a terrorist 
organization, it could wreak havoc on our terminals. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  All right, well, let me go to Senator Schumer. 
 
Senator, you heard what Mr. Hadley said.  Clearly, the White House is backing 
away from this and is going along with an investigation.  The company is going 
to announce that it wants an investigation.  Is that enough for you to put a 
hold on that legislation that you are planing to introduce to block this deal? 
 
Senator CHARLES E. SCHUMER (Democrat, New York):  Well, the legislation 
doesn't block the deal. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  I understand that, but go ahead. 
 
Sen. SCHUMER:  But let me say this, if the reports are true, a 45-day full 
investigation would be a significant step forward.  Of course, the devil is in 
the details.  If after the 45-day investigation's kept secret, it's given to 
the president, who after all has come out for this deal already, I don't think 
that's going to assure the American people. 
 
On the other hand, if after the 45-day investigation the report is shared with 
Congress, the public parts with the American people, and then Congress gets 
some breathing space to approve or disapprove the deal, that would be just 
fine.  We wouldn't need legislation, there wouldn't have to be a 
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confrontation.  I think all of our sponsors, Democrat and Republican, would 
welcome that. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  But you sound like you still want a congressional vote on this, 
Senator Schumer. 
 
Sen. SCHUMER:  Well, you know, the president has already said he is for this 
deal, and, yes, I think that the way it works constitutionally is you wait 30 
days and Congress can disapprove it.  If Congress does not disapprove, then 
the deal would go forward, and that has been allowed in many other instances 
in the past. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Tom: 
 
Mr. FRIEDMAN:  Gentlemen, how much of this is about an Arab-owned port 
operator?  That is, we know there are many foreign countries--companies that 
operate ports.  Singapore, for instance in the United States.  How much of 
this is about Arabs and Muslims operating one of our ports? 
 
Sen. SCHUMER:  Well, yeah, I would say this.  To me, it's the nexus with 
terrorism that a country has.  If this were a non-Arab country with a nexus of 
terrorism--Chechnya, East Timor--I'd have the same concerns.  And it does 
bring up--Tom, you do bring up a greater concern.  We sort of backed into the 
idea that port security can be run by other countries, and that's something 
that should be studied.  We've never really studied it.  After all, we do have 
a law prohibiting airports, another security pressure point, that can't be 
owned by foreign countries.  So I think that whatever happens in this United 
Arab Emirates deal, if we get more focus on port security, which some of us 
have been trying to do in the Congress for years, some good will come out of 
this. 
 
We've sort of neglected port security as a country while we've focused on air 
security and other things. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Senator Graham. 
 
Sen. GRAHAM:  Well, I think Tom brings we're struggling as a nation.  Let's 
just be honest with ourselves about how to handle the war on terror.  How do 
you interrogate an enemy combatant?  How long do you keep them at Guantanamo 
Bay?  What role should a foreign company have in port security?  We constantly 
remind ourselves that we're under siege, and when you read in the paper that a 
foreign company may run a terminal at a port that was attacked on 9/11, near 
the 9/11 attack, people get afraid and people want to know more.  The governor 
of New York, the governor of New Jersey, the governor of Maryland weren't told 
about this.  I read it in the paper.  So when I'm suggesting is that we sit 
down and look at this anew and address these concerns, because the UAE has 
been a valuable ally.  We need to reward them where we can, but we need to 
understand that in the past they've been a problem.  A port terminal in the 
wrong hands can wreak havoc on our economy and our national security.  So 
let's slow down and get everybody on the same sheet of music instead of 
bullying people into voting for this. 
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Mr. FRIEDMAN:  Senator Schumer--sorry, Senator Graham--you alluded to the 
fact that governors and mayors, people directly involved with this decision, 
let alone the Senate, weren't properly prepared by the administration.  Is 
this another one of these massive failures of staffwork by this administration 
that we saw illustrated around Katrina and other issues lately? 
 
Sen. SCHUMER:  Well, I would say that I can't--I find it hard to believe, for 
instance... 
 
Sen. GRAHAM:  I said last... 
 
Mr. FRIEDMAN:  I was actually asking Senator Graham. 
 
Sen. SCHUMER:  I'm sorry.  I apologize. 
 
Sen. GRAHAM:  I said last week they had to be tone deaf.  If you read in the 
paper that port terminal operations, which are an intricate part of port 
security, are going to be turned over to a Mideast country, that will raise 
alarm among a lot of peoples.  Maybe irrational alarm.  And I don't want to be 
irrational.  But it's not fair for the people in New York and New Jersey, it's 
not fair for the governors to have to read about this in the paper.  It's not 
fair for the United States Senate and the US House to have to read about this, 
go home and get beat up about something you don't know about.  They were 
incredibly politically tone deaf.  They've paid a price. 
 
And let's get this right.  I am not against the UAE.  They may be the right 
company at the right time, but this process has been flawed from the 
beginning, and it needs to be fixed, and we need a 45-day investigation.  I 
hope we don't have to vote to get it, but if we do, I will vote for it. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Well, Senator Schumer, does this reflect, go back once again to 
the way we sort of rearranged our security now under this behemoth of a 
bureaucracy called the Department of Homeland Security?  I know they're not 
directly responsible here, but in a way they are, in an overall way.  Is it 
time to rethink this whole thing?  I mean, we saw what happened after Katrina. 
It seems to me that the government fell dead on that.  And now we have this 
thing pop up.  Something like this happens and people in Congress are totally 
blindsided.  Should this whole idea of the Department of Homeland Security be 
rethought in your view? 
 
Sen. SCHUMER:  You know, let me say in the broader sense there is a real 
issue of competence here.  When I heard that the Port Authority of New York, 
which runs our ports in New York and New Jersey, wasn't even consulted about 
this deal, I said, `I'm amazed.' And they were upset with it.  They've 
actually sued to prevent it.  And they know better than anybody else what you 
need for security.  You had this little committee approve this deal.  It's now 
reported that the Homeland Security representative--who's only one of, I 
think, 10 on that committee--had objections, and then he withdrew them.  It 
raises all kinds of questions. 
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As for the broader question, yeah.  I think that this huge group called the 
Homeland Security Department, where lots of different disparate pieces were 
put together, we should look at that again.  It seems to be so large that it 
lacks focus.  You look at Katrina.  You look at this.  There's a real problem. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  All right.  We have to stop right there.  I got your news there 
Senator.  I'm sorry to cut you off, we're out of time. 
 
Sen. SCHUMER:  OK. 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Back with a final word in just a minute. 
 
Announcer:  FACE THE NATION continues and is always on cbsnews.com, brought to 
you in part by... 
 
(Announcements) 
 
SCHIEFFER:  Finally today, did you see that article in The New York Times 
about how college professors are having trouble getting their work done 
because they get so much e-mail from students?  E-mail has changed everything: 
walls are coming down, there's a new familiarity between students and 
teachers, the media and its readers and viewers, business and its customers, 
government and its citizens.  That is good news for the most part, but not for 
all parts.  Student e-mailers have become so brash they no longer have qualms 
about ripping into a teacher's methods to justify bad grades.  Or in one case, 
as The Times told it, using a bad hangover as an excuse for missing class. 
 
Which makes me wonder:  Are we staying in touch too much?  Have cell phones 
and e-mail become the crutches we never needed until we had them?  Has the new 
familiarity given away to rudeness and stupidity?  Worse, is our new ability 
to communicate with almost everyone, and to do it instantly, causing us to 
lose our ability to reflect, to think before we speak?  Why would even a 
freshman believe getting drunk was an excuse for missing class?  Or that you'd 
get a better grade by roasting the one who hands out the grade? 
 
Venting may be good for mental health, but does not always equate with logic. 
Maybe we should all turn off our phones and BlackBerrys for just a second and 
think about this:  When Benjamin Franklin was in Europe negotiating terms to 
end our Revolutionary War, six weeks would sometimes pass before he got 
instructions from home, yet he worked out a pretty good deal.  Of course, he 
spent a lot of time practicing what seems to be a lost art these days:  He 
spent a lot of time thinking. 
 
That's it for us.  We'll see you next week right here on FACE THE NATION. 


